NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

STATE-FEDERAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE
new orleans, louisiana
NOVEMBER 20, 2009
MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) State-Federal Relations Committee met at the Royal Sonesta Hotel in New Orleans, LA, on Friday, November 20, 2009, at 1:30 p.m.
Rep. Greg Wren of Alabama, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:
Sen. Ruth Teichman, KS

Assem. Joseph Morelle, NY

Rep. Robert Damron, KY

Sen. Keith Faber, OH

Rep. George Keiser, ND

Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI

Rep. Frank Wald, ND


Rep. Warren Kitzmiller, VT

Rep. Don Flanders, NH


Rep. Gini Milkey, VT

Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM

Other legislators present were: 

Rep. Kurt Olson, AK


Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY

Rep. John Mizuno, HI


Sen. James Seward, NY

Sen. Vi Simpson, IN


Rep. Charles Curtiss, TN

Rep. Tommy Thompson, KY

Rep. Craig Eiland, TX

Rep. Ed Legg, ME


Rep. Hubert Vo, TX

Rep. Charles Priest, ME


Sen. Lena Taylor, WI

Rep. Ed Butler, NH

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations


Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education
MARKET CONDUCT ANNUAL STATEMENT (MCAS) MODEL ACT
Rep. Wren announced that the Committee would continue consideration of a proposed Market Conduct Annual Statement Act, after having heard interested-party comments at an earlier, November 19 Committee meeting.  He noted that legislators had deferred a vote on the proposed model act so that the bill’s sponsor, Sen. Seward, might be present.  Rep. Wren said that members would receive input from a representative of the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) and that interested parties who had spoken at the previous day’s session would have an opportunity to summarize their remarks.  
Sen. Seward said that the model bill’s purpose was to establish uniform rules regarding the gathering of MCAS data.  He said that the model would enable and set forth a method for an insurance regulator to collect, analyze, and share MCAS data.  

Ohio Insurance Director Mary Jo Hudson, on behalf of the NAIC, provided a brief history of NAIC MCAS efforts and said that all states have statutes in place that address the confidentiality of data transmitted to the NAIC.  She said that the NAIC wished to continue working with NCOIL on MCAS and that, while the NAIC might support the intent of the NCOIL model, the NAIC believed that the proposed model bill could make the regulatory process less efficient.  She said that Oklahoma had enacted an MCAS law in 2009 that clarified MCAS issues without creating additional regulatory hurdles.     
Sen. Seward asked for a description of the Oklahoma statute.  Director Hudson said that the statute, among other things, reaffirmed that exam work papers would be treated confidentially, just like financial exam work papers were; clarified that the state would execute a confidentiality agreement with the NAIC; treated the NAIC as an agent of the state; and established filing fees for insurers.  Regarding the draft NCOIL bill, she said that the model would limit aggregate data reporting and commented that states did use aggregate reporting to help consumers.  She said that reporting such data did not compromise a company’s competitive advantage.   
John Gerni of the American Council of Life Insurers (ACLI) expressed support for the proposed model legislation as drafted and called the bill’s confidentiality protections important.  
Neil Alldredge of the National Association of Mutual Insurance Companies (NAMIC) stated that circumstances within the NAIC that had prompted consideration of the model legislation had changed.  He said that the industry originally had been concerned that all MCAS data would be made public but commented that the NAIC was now on a different path.  He said that once the NAIC resolved what it wanted to do, and how to proceed, the states would need model legislation to implement the MCAS process and to address the treatment of MCAS data.
Eric Goldberg of the American Insurance Association (AIA) said that regarding MCAS, the NAIC was acting as a vendor and that as a vendor it could not ensure confidentiality nor could it authorize states to supply MCAS data to the NAIC.  He said that the NCOIL model would authorize the states to provide the information to the NAIC and would establish how the data would be treated.  He said that there was a danger that the data could be misunderstood, and perhaps misused, by the public.  He added that much insurance company data, including financial strength information and complaint data, was currently available to the public.     
Birny Birnbaum of the Center for Economic Justice (CEJ), speaking also on behalf of the Consumer Federation of America (CFA), expressed support for the model’s use of a statistical agent to collect MCAS data.  He said that such a provision would reinforce state confidentiality statutes and suggested that doing so would be enough to protect data that deserved confidential treatment.  
Mr. Birnbaum stated, however, that the model would unduly restrict a regulator’s ability to collect data, and he recommended alternative language to allow a regulator to collect information as frequently as possible, with certain insurer protections.  He said that it was reasonable to say that data submitted to a regulator should be confidential but that such a provision should be paired with a requirement that the regulator produce individual insurer performance data.  
Responding to a request from Sen. Seward for an NAIC MCAS timeline, Director Hudson said that the NAIC was moving along with its efforts and that she assumed that they would be completed in mid-2010 at the earliest.  Mr. Birnbaum said that the NAIC had included in its 2010 budget an initiative to create the technical infrastructure needed for direct NAIC collection of MCAS data.  He said that consumer representatives had told the NAIC that such an initiative would be premature and that the NAIC should first establish what data it wanted to collect and should rely on a statistical agent model for collection.  He said that the NAIC had rebuffed their requests.  
Rep. Keiser said that there was a clear statutory need to address MCAS and that it would be appropriate for NCOIL to continue to work with the NAIC and other interested parties to develop model legislation.      
Deirdre Manna of the Property Casualty Insurers Association of America (PCI) expressed support for the model as drafted.  She said that MCAS requirements would only expand and referenced a recent NAIC Market Analysis Priorities Working Group proposal to add additional lines to MCAS.  She said that there needed to be assurances regarding MCAS data confidentiality.  She also described a joint NAIC-industry subgroup effort to evaluate all of the data elements and ratios.    
James Tuite of State Farm said that he thought a model for MCAS should focus on the NAIC as an agent of the state and commented that the statistical agent issue had blurred the discussion.  He said that he believed that the Oklahoma legislation, with some clarifying language, could be an appropriate model. 

Rep. Milkey said that she hoped the Committee would give serious consideration to confidentiality issues.  She stated that markets work when consumers have information, and she disagreed with the insurers’ position that consumers would misunderstand the MCAS information.  Mr. Goldberg clarified that he did not believe that consumers would not comprehend the data but that he had concerns that the information could be misused.  Mr. Birnbaum responded that the answer to such problems would be either to provide more detailed data or to better educate consumers.  

Mona Carter of the National Council on Compensation Insurance (NCCI) said that the definition of statistical agent might need to be modified because it could conflict with definitions already in existence.  She said that current definitions usually related to statistical agents that collect rate-making data.  
Following discussion, Sen. Seward moved to defer action on the proposed Market Conduct Annual Statement Act until the NCOIL Spring Meeting and to direct the State-Federal Relations Committee to convene interim meeting conference calls to further consideration of interested party comments, including the Oklahoma MCAS statute and CEJ/CFA legislative language.  The Committee unanimously approved the motion.  
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 2:05 p.m.  
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